Troy Fire Protection District
Special Meeting of

The Board of Trustees

May 7, 2020
A special meeting of the Board of Trustees for the Troy Fire Protection District was held at the Troy Firehouse on May 7, 2020.  President Darren Reeves called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.  A roll call was taken: board members present were Darren Reeves, Dan Gonzalez, Joe Leach, Kevin Byrne, and Phil Loethen.  Also present was Treasurer Kelly Huelsmann and Deputy Chief Kevin Manso.  Due to the coronavirus pandemic, Dan had established a Zoom meeting platform for people to listen and participate in the meeting.  Those on the Zoom platform included Interim EMS Director Chris Jamruk.  
Announcements/Public Comment

Darren asked if there were any public comments.  After 10 seconds of silence, the chair assumed there were no comments.

Minutes
April 16, 2020 regular minutes were reviewed.

Motion was made by Phil and 2nd Darren to accept the minutes.  
Roll call vote to accept the minutes 5 Yes, 0 No
Personnel:
Deputy Chief Kevin Manso requested to continue 2nd shift volunteer duty work through May.  Kevin explained the normal volunteer duty was started two years ago and runs from 6:00 am to 5:00 pm.  Firefighters are paid $11.50 per hour to clean equipment and do various chores.  Currently they have been extending those hours till 10pm.

Kevin Byrne asked how many fire fighters were working.

Kevin Manso replied two firefighters work the duty. 
The trustees agreed with the request.
Deputy Chief Kevin Manso read a letter from Dan Gonzalez requesting to be re-instated as a firefighter.  He then mentioned that this has never happened before, a retired firefighter requested being re-instated.

Darren said he would research and bring it up at the next meeting for action.
Chris Jamruk requested the workout room be re-opened.  

The trustees discussed and agreed that only the fitness area could be used as long as people staggered use, maintained social distancing, and wiped down the area after using it.
Chris asked the trustees if we have had any discussion or decision on replacing Alex Campbell.

Phil asked if Chris had received a written resignation.

Chris said, no but he expects it tomorrow.

Dan said we have not had any discussion.

FY 21 Tentative Budget:

Darren asked for clarification on the YTD numbers, it was explained that those numbers represent 10 ½ months of spending.  

Kelly said the tentative budget is from our attorney, and this is what we need to vote on tonight and approve.  

Phil asked about the anticipated cash and reserved fund number on the tentative budget being $861,000.
Kelly stated that this is just the anticipated number, it’s just their guess based on audits from past years. On the tentative budget they don’t add in the banking account because we are still spending money.

Phil pointed out that this number is a half a million dollars off the current balances.

Joe made the comment that we have 30 days to change that number.
Darren questioned the Fire fighter salaries and part-time firefighter salaries.  

Kelly said fire fighter salaries and part-time firefighter salaries are net, not gross.  
She said she spent all day Wednesday with the accountant.  There is no withholding on any of those numbers.  

Phil explained that one new issue was paying for firefighter training, and he anticipated it would cost about $30,000 ($18,000 to firefighter salary and $12,000 to firefighter benefit).  He then asked about 7.5% we pay for FICA, where is that line item? 

Kelly said those numbers should be in there as well.
Phil said that looking at the history it appears the two previous years had gross pay, but he wasn’t sure.  He also pointed out the same situation appears with the ambulance director’s compensation.  The spending numbers appear to be net, not gross.
Darren expressed concern about the budget being too high.

Kelly said that last year the budget had a $537,000 deficit and we actually ended the year in the black $472,000. 
Darren commented to be honest that is just bad budgeting.  We shouldn’t be over inflating the cost numbers. 
Kelly said she thinks the salaries are very close.
Phil commented that the ambulance director salary of $12,000 is for just a couple of months for a transition period.

There was conversation about the gas and electric line item.  Darren mentioned that we just converted to LED and the cost should be going down.

Dan said we are not supposed to spend more than we have budgeted, that is why we estimate high. 
Kelly said amending the budget is a lot harder.

Phil pointed out that we did go over this year in one line item, building.  We spent $46,000 and budgeted $40,000.
Dan said that was because the cost was moved over to contingency.

Phil pointed out there is still $100,000 in contingency.

The trustees then discussed firefighter training cost.  The line item was budgeted at $30,000.  Darren said he guarantees that we won’t spend $30,000 in training.
Phil pointed out that the last three years the spending has been $3,000, $4,600, and $7,600. 
Darren asked if we are comfortable with a $341,000 deficit.

Dan said we have to approve the budget that Sinclair sent us tonight so it can be posted for 30 days.  
Kelly said that this year the loan payment on the fire trucks is $180,000, we have $300,000 budgeted. 
Kevin Byrne said if the contingency can be used for anything, so you can knock off on every line item and still use that money.

Kelly said she thinks the contingency is supposed to be used for something like if an ambulance goes out, and you need to make a down payment on a new one.
Kevin pointed out that based on the history of the last 3 years the training budget is excessive.

Dan suggested that the budget committee meet again and trim the budget.

Darren said we need to get realistic numbers.
Phil said that we have 5 CD’s, two of them maturing this year.  They are paying somewhere around 2% and our loan is 3.4%.  We should be paying off the loan. 
Kelly said we don’t want to pay off the trucks.  You want to show you have a debt.

If you don’t show debt the county can take your money or put you at a zero tax levy that would kill us in a year.

Joe said he heard somewhere that you have to show some debt.

Phil said we need to anticipate having to buy another ambulance after paying off the fire trucks.

Dan suggested that each trustee make changes to the proposed budget.

Phil mentioned that he is concerned about the ambulance salaries. Last year ambulance salaries were $769,000 and this year they are $503,000.  Last year we operated two ambulances and this year we operated three.  He speculated that this line item was also wrong with the cost being net and not gross.

Kelly confirmed, but said they are working less overtime than last year.
Phil said he guesses the number will still be about a quarter million dollars short.

Kelly said we have those numbers by the next meeting.

Dan said that with the interviews, the budget committee cannot meet next week.
Phil mentioned the new line items in the budget.  They are paint the fire house, id card system, pension for the chief, and accounting fees.  He said the auditors requested this accounting line item.
Kelly said this is for payroll fees and that type of thing.  Last year those fees were under auditing.
Phil said that he was responsible for the line item health, recreation, and welfare ($8,000).   In the past the spending for the Christmas party came out of building supplies. 
Joe said that can be used for an open house for the new chief.

Phil said there is nothing in the budget for new chief relocation or mileage.

Joe said when the candidates visit we will need to pay for their lodging.  
Darren said everyone mark up a budget and change each line item.

Phil asked would it be possible to update the temporary budget and get the cash on hand value to be closer to our actual.  The budget says $861,000 and we actually have $1.5 million. 
Darren said he is just going to add a new column to his spread sheet and put in different numbers.

Joe asked if we could approve painting the firehouse at the next meeting for $12,000.  It will not be painting the back of the building.  Joe said that he would  ask the painter to paint stripes on the floor of the firehouse.  

He also wants to paint the burn building and the storage shed for $15,000, and put in a drain tile on the east end parking lot for drainage $6,000 - $7,000.  

Joe said that he and Kelly had talked and decided the main issue is not the asphalt but the water.  The drainage tile should fix the problem.

Kevin Byrne said he would take a look at the parking lot.

Darren said we need to paint the burn building because it is on city property.

Kevin Manso said we definitely need to get a coat of paint on the burn building.  
Joe said it will cost $15,000 for high tech paint.  If we don’t use high tech it will only cost $9,000.

Phil said we really need to get an agreement with the city to have the burn building on city property.  We want to paint the building so it looks nice for the city but we don’t have an agreement with the city.

Joe made a motion 2nd by Dan to approve the tentative budget provided by Sinclair.  Roll call vote 5 – 0

8:19 Motion to adjourn Joe/Dan. Motion passed 5 – 0

Respectfully submitted

Phil Loethen, Secretary

